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Public Safety Committee 
Meeting Minutes 

July 21, 2021 
6:00 PM 

Council Chambers 
 
 
Members Present     Members Absent 
Councilor Don Hamann, Chair  Councilor Jeremy Hutchinson (Unexcused) 
Councilor Peter Lachapelle, Vice-chair Councilor Palana Belken (Excused) 
Councilor Chris Rice   Others Present 
      Michael Bezanson, PE, City Engineer 
      Dan Camara, GIS Asset Mgmt. Technician 
      Deputy Chief Gary Boudreau, PD 
      Lisa Littlefield, 107 & 115 Salmon Falls Road 
      Cliff Newton, Rochester Resident 

 
Minutes 

 
Councilor Hamann brought the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.   
 

1. Approve Minutes from June 16, 2021,  Public Safety Meeting 
Councilor Lachapelle motion to approve the minutes from June 16, 2021.  
The motion was seconded by Councilor Rice.  Unanimous voice vote 
carried the motion.  

 
2. Public Input 

The members of the public that were present were there for items already on the 
agenda. 

 
3. Flat Rock Bridge Road/Salmon Falls Road Intersection Safety Concerns 

Councilor Hamann moved this item up on the agenda, as there were people 
present to discuss this item. Lisa Littlefield who owns 107 and 115 Salmon Falls 
Road was present to discuss safety issues near her properties. She stated that 
this area is very busy and that they have owned property in this area since the late 
1960’s.  She stated she went to the City about a year ago requesting help with her 
abutting neighbor on the corner of Flat Rock Bridge Road, regarding safety 
concerns. Over the years she and her tenants have spoken with the neighbor 
regarding moving vehicles for line-of-sight, working on snowplowing together, and 
other issues.  Councilor Rice asked if the abutting property was an auto dealership 
and Ms. Littlefield said yes, Precision Auto, and the owner is Jack McCarthy.  As 
motorists approach Salmon Falls Road on Flat Rock Bridge Road, the business is 
on the right corner of the intersection; there is a lot going on at that intersection, 
she said.  It is a very busy area as there is a campground further down Flat Rock 
Bridge Road over the Salmon Falls River into Maine, two driveways at a duplex, 
their home driveway, the business, Burkes Tree Service; and, Salmon Falls Road 
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is 35 mph, but people do not abide by that.  Starting a year ago, with the guidance 
of the City, she started keeping track and working with compliance officer Robert 
Lynch. There are several issues related to safety in this area.  At the intersection 
there is a stop sign in a cement structure; motorists approaching the intersection 
need to inch forward past the structure to obtain necessary line-of-sight along 
Salmon Falls Road before proceeding into the intersection.  Mr. McCarthy parks 
vehicles from his lot up along the Salmon Falls Road frontage.  The driveway next 
to the auto dealership is her property; they also have a lot of trouble getting in and 
out of the driveway due to line-of-sight issues.   Ms. Littlefield said that in the past 
they have had to replace mailboxes, planters and fences due to the neighbor.   One 
of the major issues is he creates a wall of the automobiles and when the 
compliance officer has him move them it lasts a little while and then he inches them 
back to the edge of the road.  He also creates snow walls in the winter time. 
Councilor Rice asked what Mr. McCarthy does with the snow walls and Ms. 
Littlefield said he plows directly into the tree line.  He allows vendors and customers 
to park in front of the wall of vehicles causing safety hazards.  She has told Mr. 
McCarthy that she was going to involve the Police Department if he was not going 
to take care of the issues, but he continues to do it. She also stated that he is out 
of compliance with the number of vehicles he is only supposed to have 10 and she 
has counted 40 at one time. This used to be part of 43 Flat Rock Bridge Road 
when Mr. Ramsey passed his wife sold the property, so 43 is now separate from 
45 Flat Rock Bridge Road.  She stated he now has a large box container and a RV 
along the tree line and a box truck behind his building to establish a boundary even 
though he now knows it’s her property.  She had a survey done in 2017 and she 
walked the boundaries with him so he knows where they are.  Councilor Lachapelle 
asked Deputy Chief Boudreau if this was enforceable for going over the property 
line.   Councilor Rice ask whether there was a common distance for property lines 
from center of roadway.  Mr. Bezanson said the Right-of Way varies street to street, 
he also stated that it would be helpful to get a copy of the 2017 survey.  Deputy 
Chief Boudreau said a quick search revealed only 2 accidents in the area from 
2015 to present.  Councilor Hamann is going to talk with Terrance the City Attorney 
about the sale of vehicles at this property.  This was kept in committee so research 
can be done.  Ms. Littlefield will get the 2017 property line survey to Mr. Bezanson.   

 
4. Crosswalk Request Linscott Court Apartments across Columbus Avenue 

(kept in committee) 
Mr. Bezanson said that DPW has begun to work with an engineering consultant 
regarding a Summer Street/Columbus Avenue intersection project.  The scope of 
that project is going to include an evaluation of pedestrian improvements, including 
making connections between existing sidewalks and the potential for a crosswalk 
at Linscott Court/Columbus Avenue.  The potential sidewalk connections will 
involve working with the railroad for the portion along Columbus between Linscott 
and Summer, as well as a potential connection along Columbus past City Hall to 
Museum.  The consultants have given a rough time frame for evaluation and 
design of about a year; Mr. Bezanson said he would probably have updates before 
that and will keep the committee informed.  Councilor Hamann asked that this 
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agenda item be kept in committee. 
 

5. Squamanagonic Fence 
Councilor Hamann summarized the issue.  Councilor Lachapelle stated that 
Squamanagonic is City-owned and was deeded to be used as a recreational area.  
It is very unique because it is the only City park that has vehicle access to such 
remote areas not visible from the roadway.  There is an access gate that was 
locked until recently when Golf Disk started using the park. He stated that they go 
above and beyond with the cleanup and that they have been great to work with.  
He said that there is a safety issue: people are in the park all hours of the night 
engaging in various activities, including drug and homeless activity. He said that 
an automatic gate was proposed, but that would be expensive; the concern with a 
manually locked gate is that staff would need to be assigned to open and close the 
gate each day that the park is in use.  Councilor Rice asked where the vehicles 
are entering.  Deputy Chief Boudreau said there is an entrance on Hansonville 
Road, but others have entered the park through private property.  Councilor 
Hamann asked if the fencing goes all the way across.  Councilor Lachapelle said 
there is a tree line there; he also said there is no way to stop people from walking 
in.  Cliff Newton, a long time Gonic resident, was present to talk about the safety 
concerns in the area.  He stated he was born and raised in Gonic and said that this 
is a very unique park; it’s the only City park that you can drive down into.  He stated 
this has not been locked for 7 years and the neighbors were promised it would be.  
He said the firing range has been there for years and there are homeless people 
living around the firing range in the woods.  Mr. Newton said maybe it is time to 
move the firing range to another location like Waste Management; there is plenty 
of space there now.  He said Milton has a park that the gate is open every morning 
and locked every night and a sign on it if you’re locked in to call the Police.  There 
were discussions about having a City department open and close the gate every 
day. Mr. Newton stated he is meeting with the City Manager on Friday at 3:00 PM 
to discuss options with the gate.  Councilor Hamann asked if he could join the 
meeting as well.  Councilor Rice made a motion to have the City Manager 
recommend to have one of the 24-hour City departments open and close the 
gate every day.  The motion was seconded by Councilor Lachapelle.  
Unanimous voice vote carried the motion.    

 
6. Stop sign request-Janet Street 

Councilor Hamann summarized the issue.  Councilor Rice said this area was 
discussed in committee a couple of months ago for a “Children at Play” sign, which 
are not a recognized sign by the MUCTD.  Councilor Hamann said he looked at 
the area and the only location that made sense to him for a “Stop” sign was at the 
intersection of Melanie Street and Janet Street.  Mr. Bezanson concurred that a 
“Stop” sign could be placed in that location.  Councilor Lachapelle made a 
motion to have a “Stop” sign installed at the corner of Melanie and Janet 
Streets at the discretion of DPW.  The motion was seconded by Councilor 
Rice.  Unanimous voice vote carried the motion.   
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7. E911 Update 
Councilor Hamann summarized the issue.  Deputy Chief Boudreau said there was 
not much of an update.  At the August City Council meeting the E911 Committee 
will have representatives of the State E911 Committee talk about the process and 
standards.  Councilor Rice asked if that was about the renumbering; and, Deputy 
Chief Boudreau said yes.   
 

8. Emergency Management  
Councilor Hamann summarized the issue.  Deputy Chief Boudreau said he had 
talked to the Fire Department that afternoon and they had no update for this item. 

 
9. COVID-19 Statistics Update 

Councilor Hamann said that this could be taken off the agenda for now.  Councilor 
Rice recommended if something comes up that this could be put back on the 
agenda. 

 
10.  Other 

 
Yeagley Way-Stop sign 
Councilor Rice said he emailed DPW because he received an email about a “Stop” 
sign by the High School; where one-way traffic crosses in front of the High School, 
he thinks there use to be a “Stop” sign on Yeagley Way.  Mr. Bezanson said DPW 
recently took action on this and is now a 3-way stop. This was kept in committee; 
Mr. Bezanson will reach out to the School Department to discuss the stop control 
at this intersection and will get back to the Committee.   
 
Ten Rod Road by Intersection to the off Ramp 
Councilor Rice said he almost got hit a few times with people doing U-turns by 
Domino’s Pizza.  This was kept in committee, so that Mr. Bezanson could reach 
out to NHDOT to see if they have any comment given their jurisdiction with the 
Spaulding Turnpike off-ramp in this area and will get back to the Committee.   
 

Councilor Lachapelle made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:10 PM.  The motion was 
seconded by Councilor Rice.  Unanimous voice vote carried the motion.   

 
The minutes were respectfully submitted by Laura J. McDormand, Admin. Assistant II. 




























